MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 15th NOVEMBER 2011 – NO. 47
Present: 
Chairman, Cllr. Harvey, Cllr. Simmons, Vice Chairman, Cllr. Reid, Cllr. Pemberton, Cllr. Hardy.

Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting.

1. Apologies:
Cllr. Findlay, District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence
Part Meeting: County Cllr. Hobbs
2. Public Participation:

Mr. Duncan Hodgson advised that he had four items to raise.

a) He enquired whether Cllrs. had any queries regarding his report on the Public Sector Mapping Agreement Member Conference he attended on 20 October 2011. He explained that the conference was aimed primarily at Geographic Information Systems professionals and commercial organisations who are involved with the PSMA allowing use of the Ordnance Survey data base and facilities.  Over 800 public sector organisations will gain access to the geographic information included in the licence. Mr. Hodgson felt that useful information was gathered and contacts made which will hopefully lead to Aston Cantlow parish gaining benefit from the features and facilities that GIS provide.  

Cllrs. raised no queries at this time and thanked Duncan for his considerable work on digital mapping.

b)  Mr. Hodgson’s next request was for an update on the proposed Flood Alleviation Scheme.

Cllr. Hobbs was able to provide this and explained that there had been a hold up due to misunderstandings between SDC and E.on.  WCC has now taken over and has also agreed to fund the re-siting of the electricity pole at the junction of Mill Lane and Brook Road which apparently SDC had not after all organised. No work can start on the ditch until this pole has been moved and no date has yet been provided.

Cllr. Simmons thanked Cllr. Hobbs for this update.

c) Mr. Hodgson advised that the Parish Paths Partnership is now obsolete although the restructured Rights of Way Team will continue to work with volunteers. The Officer covering our area is Richard Barnard.  Mr. Hodgson advised that he had no expenses outstanding for this year and only had a couple of non essential items to deal with.

d) Diamond Jubilee Beacons: Mr. Hodgson had prepared a draft for circulation to community groups with a view to forming an working party for this event.  Cllrs Harvey & Simmons explained that their idea had been to devise a broader programme of events over the Jubilee Bank Holiday weekend and Cllr. Harvey volunteered to represent the Parish Council on a Jubilee Working Party and will liaise with Mr. Hodgson.

3. Declaration of Personal and Prejudicial Interests:

                      Cllr. Simmons declared a personal and prejudicial interest in

the agenda item for the Community Computer.

4. Minutes:
Once a minor deletion under agenda item 14 had been made it
was agreed by all that the Chairman should sign the minutes as a true record of the meeting on 13th October 2011.
5. Reports from and Referrals to District & County Cllrs:
Cllr Hobbs issued a warning that there are various scams on the rounds which at first glance can seem genuine. The golden rule is never ever give your personal or bank details to anyone who  calls you on the phone. If they say you are one of their customers and you do deal with the named company, then phone them back using the number on any of their literature such as an invoice. Also never ever let anyone take over your computer to supposedly clear away the viruses unless you contact a reputable company that you normally deal with.  These people who cold call you are likely to clone your personal details and you will find your computer will fail within a few hours. Remember that no reputable organisation will ask you for any personal details unless you contact them.

Police:  Members of Warwickshire Police Authority  unanimously agreed to recommend the appointment of Andy Parker as the next Chief Constable of Warwickshire. The recommendation of Andy Parker, Deputy Chief Constable since July 2006, has now been approved by the Home Secretary. The force’s current Chief Constable, Keith Bristow, was recently selected to lead the new National Crime Agency and will leave the force later this year.
Stratford Parkway: The Transport Minister Norman Baker visited Stratford Park & Ride and was very impressed with the plans for the new Stratford Parkway.

Cllr. Hobbs was thanked for attending the meeting.
6. Communications relating to previous minutes:

Clerks PC backup - David Hannaford advised Cllr. Simmons that he thinks it should be possible to arrange for backup facilities on the server for the website.  Cllr. Simmons will contact Sam Hamilton at the District Council to ascertain whether this is possible.

WALC AGM proposition – Cllr. Simmons advised that he was able to secure a seconder from the floor and the proposition put forward from ACPC went through as amended by WALC without objection.

WRCC – The Clerk confirmed that she had been in touch with the organisation and a registration form would be sent through the post. It was confirmed that there is no fee for corporate membership.

Community Links Transport Scheme: Usage statistics indicated that only one resident from Aston Cantlow Parish is registered.  Based on this information it was agreed that the Parish Council would not provide a financial contribution to the service.

Neighbourhood/Parish Plan –Six members of the Parish have expressed an interest in joining a Steering Group and Cllr. Harvey will convene a meeting in the next two or three weeks.

Little Alne Bridge – The Clerk had received an update advising that the contractor has programmed the repair works to the northern guard rails to be undertaken on the 24th November 2011.

Forestry Dept. WCC – The dead Oak tree in Wilmcote Lane will be removed by the landowner’s agents as soon as possible and the dead Ash tree adjacent to the entrance to Wheathills Farm will take some time to organize as ownership has to be determined.

WALC Event on the Planning System and development of Neighbourhood Plans – The Clerk was asked to reserve six places for the event on the 28th January at Fillongley Village Hall.
All other communications had been circulated prior to the meeting.

7. Other communications:

County Service to celebrate The Diamond Jubilee – Cllr. Harvey will attend this service on behalf of Aston Cantlow Parish Council at St Mary’s Church, Warwick on the 12th February 2012.

Snow Wardens – The County Council has a network of voluntary Snow Wardens and is asking Parish/Town Councils whether they are willing to participate in this partnership.  The Clerk agreed to be the first point of contact for Cllrs. or the general public to report any serious events during severe weather.

Stratford on Avon Neighbourhood Plan launch - Cllr.  Reid said he had attended the launch of this initiative at Stratford Town Hall hoping for some clarification on the substance and process planned but it turned out to be a short photo-opportunity only with little content. 

Both speakers, Mr Downing the Mayor and Mark Heseldon the chair of the steering group, said the exercise provided the town's residents with the chance of a lifetime and urged residents to complete and return a short questionnaire asking people what they like about the town and what they would like to change. Planning changes proposed by the Government were mentioned as a risk rather than an opportunity.

Various working groups have been established to look at issues affecting the young, the mature, business and tourism, housing et al. The Plan will be set against the backdrop of a Strategic Plan being created for the District.

In the short meeting there was no opportunity for questions and Cllr Reid stated that he would like to have asked:

· if this is such a good idea why will it occur only once in our lifetime

· how will parishes and their Plans engage

 

     -    timescale

· other groups are already studying the same issues and how will they work together and avoid duplication

Cllr. Reid handed copies of the questionnaire to Councillors and mentioned that a web-site has been established.
8. Consultations:
WCC & Closer Working with Parish & Town Councils -
"WCC is considering the adoption of a scheme created by Cornwall Council which seeks to build on their relationship with parish and town councils. This involves Town and Parish councils taking responsibility for or, engaging  in 'partnerships' for the delivery locally of certain services. ACPC has been asked to comment and Chair Lesley sought the views of Councillors.

 

Cllr Simmons had prepared and circulated a discussion paper and Cllr. Reid commented that due to its size the potential involvement of AC in some of the proposed initiatives was quite small. However it was important to maintain a close monitoring role as matters evolve and be seen to participate in the debate where appropriate. Aston Cantlow engagement could involve maintenance of physical aspects of the village for example verges, street cleansing (active participation) to working with other local parishes (cluster package) on matters of shared interest, for example bus services. 

 

It was considered essential that before any commitments could be considered the promise that funding arrangements for any delegated service would be guaranteed for the lifetime of the service and this should include related equipment, and training needs.

 

Cllr Reid, a committee member of WALC, offered to maintain a monitoring role on this or any similar scheme being discussed at County level.
It was agreed that Cllr. Simmons’ a draft response be modified to reflect the discussion and that this be forwarded to WALC on behalf of the Council.
9. Emergency Plan update:
Having agreed that the original emergency plan should be updated for the time being and various alterations noted, the Clerk was asked to check that telephone numbers remain the same and that various volunteers and organisations are still willing to be mentioned in the plan.

Cllr. Pemberton volunteered to check whether there is a satisfactory supply of sand/sandbags and that the sand hopper is in good order at Manor Farm, Aston Cantlow.
10. Asset Register:



Cllr. Simmons advised that he has updated the asset 

Register to include all recently acquired equipment.  He and Cllr. Harvey will carry out the annual inspection of assets at a date to be agreed between them but before the end of the year.

It was agreed that at the next Insurance renewal items with a value below £250.00 could possibly be removed from the policy. The Clerk was asked to ascertain the position whether, if several items amounting to more than the £250.00 excess were stolen or vandalised in one incident, a combined claim could be made.

11. Budget and Precept for 2012/13:

Cllr. Simmons provided a draft document which raised some concerns about the current financial position together with an estimate of the required precept for 2011. However he was not satisfied that he had completed his analysis fully and still needed to look into and finalise some figures before being able to confidently share these with the Council and make recommendations.  

He also reported and apologised for the fact that the figure for reserves that he and Clerk reported to the September meeting had been erroneous.  

That being the case, it was agreed that the regular council meeting scheduled for the 15th December would be used solely to discuss the financial position.  Cllr. Simmons will continue to work on this and will circulate prior to the meeting documents to be discussed in order for councillors to be fully prepared. 
12. Participatory Budgeting: 

Cllr. Harvey had re-drafted a suggested questionnaire for circulation.  It was agreed that this would be re-visited after the budget/precept has been finalised at the 15th December meeting.
13. Annual Review of Financial Regulations:

In view of the error made in monitoring the council’s reserves, Cllr Simmons wished to revisit with the Clerk the reporting provisions within the Financial Regulations and will report back in due course.
14. Quality Council Scheme:
Cllrs. Hardy and Findlay had produced a list indicating the requirements for obtaining Quality Council status. It appears at this point in time we meet the majority of the criteria.  Cllr. Harvey will send a first draft to Cllr. Hardy for confirmation outlining the gaps.

15. Planning Applications:
a) 11/01303/FUL 6 Sunnyside, Aston Cantlow.

The agreed response was that Aston Cantlow Parish Council supports this application providing the proposed development meets the 30% rule, Policy P.R.2 Clause 3.3.4.

b) 11/02547/LBC and 11/02545/FUL Aston Cantlow Village Hall.

The agreed response was that the Parish Council supports the Management Committee’s efforts to modernise the facility.
16. Clerk’s Annual Appraisal and Salary Review:

A date has yet to be arranged for this review.

17. Community Computer:

Unfortunately, although Cllr. Hardy had attempted to gain a response from the Aston Cantlow Club Committee, as had the Clerk, no progress had been made and this item was therefore deferred to the meeting in January 2012. Cllr. Reid was asked by Cllr.Harvey if he could make an informal approach to Kevin O’Donovan on the council’s behalf to ascertain where the problem was that is causing the delays as the council is very eager to finalise the agreement and get the computer up and running for the community use.

18. Stratford and District Local Strategic Partnership Annual Conference:
Cllr. Reid provided the attached report (page 10) from the Conference he and Cllr. Harvey attended on behalf of the Parish Council.

19. Briefing Event for all Chairmen:
Cllr Harvey attended the event and said that she had found the content extremely useful especially for new Chairmen.  On the whole what we are doing is correct and in line with current guidelines.  However there were a number of areas in which we could improve or amend what we are doing.  This will be undertaken in the coming weeks and will include: Review of our Standing Orders to include the timings for notification of meetings; how meetings are run and in particular in relation to speaking through the chair; achieving quality council status; and some other minor areas the majority of which will be included in our Standing Orders. 

Cllr. Harvey will attend the second workshop in the series in December. 
20. Payment of Outstanding Invoices:

Aston Cantlow Village Hall Committee


     £ 18.00 (200324)
Mrs. E. Butterworth (expenses October/November)            100.42 (200325)
21. Items for consideration at the January meeting:
· Council’s Mission Statement and Statement of Intent as to Community Engagement – to agree drafts.
· Participatory  Budgeting

· Budget & Precept for 2012/13 – to finalise.

· Annual Review of Standing Orders – to agree any amendments deemed necessary.

· Flooding Working Party and use of SDC Flood Relief Grant 2008 – to consider proposal by Cllr. Simmons.
Confidential


· Clerk’s Annual Appraisal & Salary review – to consider outcome
22. Date of Next Meeting:  

The next meeting will be at the Guild Hall at 7.00p.m. on

Thursday 15th December 2011 to discuss the Council’s Budget and Precept estimation for 2012/13.
No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 10.30 p.m.
For information only:

The following payments were made between meetings:

Aston Cantlow Village Hall Committee


£ 25.50 (200322)

Warwickshire Training Partnership


   30.00 (200323)
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